ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

MINUTES

 MAY 12   6:30 PM

TOWN HALL

 

 

PRESENT:  Eric Whitman, Tucker Hubbell, Bob Schwier, Nancy Cole, Tony Higgins, Larry Schubert, Toni Cohen

ALSO PRESENT FOR All or Part of the Meeting:  Phil Regan, Chris Alley, Angie Francis, Joe Eldridge

 

6:30

Time to read:  Atty Bobrowski comment; Atty O'Brien comment; Atty McCarron comment.  The Board and applicants agents and Mr. Eldridge spent a half hour in study of opinions and case law related to the subject application.

 

HEARINGS

7:00

Continuation of an application filed by Schofield, Barbini and Hoehn on behalf of owners Donald Barker and Janice Florin for: 1) A Special Permit to allow the demolition and reconstruction of a pre-existing, non-conforming dwelling in the Shore Zone of the Coastal District, including the addition of an elevated hallway connecting to a proposed new addition to be in the Inland Zone, and the potential re-location of the project to be less than 50' from the east and northeast bounds should re-location be required (Sects. 11.1-3A, 6.1-4B); 2) A Special Permit for a portion of the proposed ridge to be higher than 24' above mean natural grade should re-location of the project require it (Sect. 6.1-6A3) ; 3)  A Special Permit for setback relief for a 300 sq ft garage to be built 41' from the southern bound (Sect 11.2-2).    The location is Map 1, Lot 4; 12 Windy Way; RU and Coastal Districts.  Previous Correspondence:  Joe Eldridge, Phil Regan.  New Correspondence: 1) Joe Eldridge;2) Pat Nagi, 3)  Request for a Continuance to April 21, 2004 from S, B & H. and 4) agreement to waive toll period for this application; 5) Phil Regan of Mark Hutkers & Assoc.; 6)Copy from Phil Regan of letter to him from Atty James O'Brien, at Julie's request.

 

The hearing was opened.  Eric allowed for more studying time.  Eric then led the hearing discussion with the wry comment that 2 1/2 lawyers out of 3 say that the ZBA can give the Barker/Florins some kind of relief, either through the Special Permit or Variance process.  Phil Regan commented that the Variance route would mean a different plan; the Special Permit route could be the same plan with moderations.  He did not have new plans for the hearing as they had been waiting to hear if they could apply under a Variance.  (Briefly, Dick McCarron seemed to say that the Board could approve the aspects of the application under a Variance if they felt the application met the standards for a Variance.  Bobrowski and O'Brien explained in some detail, and included previous Land Court cases, that Ch. 40 A provides for reconstruction of a non-conforming structure on a non-conforming lot with the finding by the Board that it is not more detrimental to the neighborhood.  Bobrowski and McCarron are regular counsel to ZBA.  O'Brien is an attorney that Phil Regan of Mark Hutker's consulted.)  Phil said his clients were open to changing the plans; wanted to submit plans that the Board would approve.

 

Chris Alley asked the Board which route they should apply under.  It was agreed by all, that either way would require a new application, as there would be substantial change to the particulars which means a re-notification.  Tucker answered first:  He said he had the sense that the best way would be by Special Permit; it would be substantially more detrimental, or not.  He would be comfortable with it, and because the lot is so small, there weren't likely to be similar future applications. Nancy Cole said she disagreed, as they had not previously granted a house to be built in the Shore Zone.  If they heard the case as a Variance, should they grant it, it wouldn't set a precedent.  Also, she would interpret it as meaning not more detrimental to the Shore Zone, rather than to the existing neighborhood of houses.  

 

Chris Alley stated that a Special Permit application was on the table already.  Eric reminded him that some members, himself included, had stated that the "bridge" would not get their vote; that would have to change.  

 

Joe Eldridge said it had not been proved that it's a failing structure; it was unfair of Alley and Regan to waste Attorney O'Briens time (by representing it so).  Also, he sees no hardship.  Eric Whitman said he personally felt the Special Permit route to be the better method, since Variances are rarely heard by the Board.  Joe Eldridge said the proposal would be more detrimental if a new structure exceeded the height of the old.  Eric pointed out that the applicants are being very cooperative, trying to suit the bylaws and the land.  Joe Eldridge repeated that if you exceed the height requirements, it's detrimental.  Board members said that the determination of "detrimental" is subjective, by definition in 40A.  Joe Eldridge said the Town doesn't owe them a view, doesn't have to allow them "to perch higher".  Tucker commented he didn't think they were trying to command a view.  In fact, what they proposed was no higher than what Joe built.  Phil pointed out that it was actually less than the existing structure, and the plan they will submit will be less detrimental than what is there and he hopes the Board will find it so.  Joe Eldridge said there wasn't enough square footage on the lot to enable the 3 bedrooms.  Did the Board of Health take this into account?  

 

Eric pointed out to Joe that he designed the current house just before zoning was adopted.  He had the luxury of doing whatever he wanted on the lot and did not even have to build the house according to building code.  The Barker/Florins are trying to deal with this house.   Eric saw the structure as a perfect example of a pre-existing, non-conforming house.

 

Toni Cohen asked Joe Eldridge what it was that he was specifically fighting for?  Joe Eldridge said, a creative way to keep the house.  He referred to his long architectural career, including being a critic and an author in the field.  Toni asked him, but what about the wants of the current owners?  Joe Eldridge warned the Board that unless they addressed all the points of the bylaw he had outlined in one of his letters, an appeal of their approval would win in court.

 

Larry Schubert returned to the application process.  He said we'll need to give a new proposal setback relief to allow reconstruction only partially in the Shore Zone.  The legal opinions before them say the applicants would have the right to reconstruct if granted.  They'd need 25' of relief in the Shore Zone and 25' of setback relief.  The Board could grant the ability to move the project back.  It's been made clear that the Board feels it couldn't approve a "2nd story", lighted bridge.  The Board have asked them to apply to site partly out of the Shore Zone, to design a one story, one house place.  They would still have a view.  Tucker said it could be a story and a half.  The pre-existing house is 24 or 27 feet high.  One can apply for height relief to go over the 18' in Open Landscape.

 

Eric lightly directed Phil, Chris and their clients to come up with a plan they can live with and one that 7 grumpy guys who don't live on the North Shore can live with.

 

Phil Regan did some on the spot calculations and said they may end up above 18'.  Eric told Phil that he could submit a plan "not as finished" as their current blueprints in the interest of saving money and time. They could conduct a new hearing without that highly finished level.  The more out of the Shore Zone, the better.  Tucker added that in the relative scheme of things, the Board might feel OK about the setback relief as of the circumstances of the lot.  Phil Regan said if they had relief on the 3 dimensions they could get it more out of the Shore Zone.

 

Back to Variance v. Special Permit.  Chris Alley ran through variance standards.  The soil is the same as rest of area.  Some of the topography is not drastically different than surroundings.  The shape is a backwards pie slice from Shore Zone and there are no other lots as small as this one in the surrounding area, so it's a rare lot.  Eric agreed it was a small lot in a neighborhood of larger houses.  Joe Eldridge said, Caveat emptor, only the first owners of the property could claim variance hardships.  Eric and Tucker both said they were not sure if it would stand up in court as a variance, but as a Special Permit, yes.  If it came to it, they would ask attorney Mark Bobrowski to write their decision.

 

Chris Alley offered to have their attorney write the decision and the Board and their Counsel could approve it; that they have often done this with Town Boards.  That way, the applicants would pay lawyers fees.  Julie said she would be more comfortable with the Board deciding to ask the Barker/Florins for an escrow Ch 53G Project Review Fee account and using ZBA counsel.  Board Members felt this was an issue they could take up at a later date.

 

Tucker proposed a vote on Variance v. Special Permit. Chris Alley pointed out that if the Board had decided the lot didn't meet Variance standards, there was no point in voting the process; it should be a straight Special Permit application.  The Board agreed that a new application for a changed plan under the Special Permit process was required.

 

Nancy Cole asked how they planned to take away the existing house.  Chris Alley said they'd spoken to John Abrams (active in using recycled buildings for affordable housing for DCRHA) who said they couldn't get it out of the site and Makonikey whole.  The Conservation Commission have asked that it be demolished by hand, no heavy machinery, so if someone wanted to take sections, they were welcome to.  The Barker/Florins would use parts to rebuild.  They would see the Building/Zoning Officer re demolition.

 

Chris and Phil requested to withdraw the current application without prejudice.  The Board voted to grant the request, unanimously.

 

BUSINESS

The Minutes of April 21 were approved with one correction.

Mickey Stone:  Further on the question of whether Mickey can apply to enlarge one of his under 800 sq ft pre-existing, non-conforming houses on his under 3 acre lot, the Board decided that they could hear and act on such an application.

Anthony Hearing, May 19:  Due to the volume of mail coming to the office it was agreed to meet at the Howes House the following Wednesday in case a lot of people attend. (Julie booked it that day in case).  

 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 PM.

 

Respectfully submitted

Julie Keefe, Board Administrator

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CALENDAR

May 19...4 hearings including the Anthony Home Occupation at VMF.  Shall we put a sign on the door and meet at Howes House?

June 2...2 hearings

June 23 ?  Possible 3 hearings
 

*Julie will not be in office on May 20 & 21 and I hope June 7 thru 11

